

# **NEXUS JOURNAL**

THE RISE OF FAR-RIGHT POLITICS: IMPLICATIONS FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, DEMOCRACY AND GLOBAL ECONOMY



#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

COVER PAGE	1
TABLE OF CONTENTS	2
CHAIR'S NOTE	3
OUR TEAM	4
THE IMPACT OF FAR-RIGHT POLITICS ON HUMAN RIGHTS	5
Law at the Borderline: How Europe is rewriting Refugee Rights By Goda Bendoriūtė	6
Far-Right Movements, Media Freedom, and the Erosion of	
Democratic Principles  By Selena Tare	12
Far-right Ideology and Human Right Advocacy: How the Existence of One Contradicts the Other	
By Alicja Skołysz	18
INSTITUTIONAL SAFEGUARDS AND LEGAL CHALLENGES IN THE FACE OF FAR-RIGHT POLITICS	22
Constitutional Safeguards against Far-Right Political Parties By Andreea Cucu	23
Judicial Independence and the Rule of Law Under Siege: Examining How Judicial Independence and the Rule of Law Safeguard Democracy Against Far-Right Encroachment	
By Julia Bożyk	27
THE ECONOMICS OF FAR-RIGHT POLITICS	32
Economic Approach of Far-Right Politics: What Is the Economic Rationale Behind Far-Right Political Movements, and How Do These Ideologies Appeal to Economic Anxieties?  By Anna-Raya Toncheva	33
Impact on Domestic Economies: What Are the Consequences of Far-Right Economic Policies?	
By Patricia Meka	38



#### CHAIR'S NOTE

This second journal issue of the academic year is dedicated to examining one of the most urgent and deeply consequential developments shaping contemporary politics: the rise of far-right political movements and their far-reaching implications for human rights, democracy, and the global economy. Under the theme "The Rise of Far-Right Politics: Implications for Human Rights, Democracy, and the Global Economy", this edition offers a critical analysis of how these movements are reshaping legal systems, institutional norms, and economic policies around the world.

This issue is structured in *three main sections*, each offering a distinct lens through which to understand the challenges posed by far-right ideologies.

The first section, *The Impact of Far-Right Politics on Human Rights*, explores how farright policies affect immigration and refugee rights, as well as the consequences for freedom of speech and media pluralism in democratic societies. The articles in this section interrogate the legal and ethical dilemmas that arise when national security is prioritized at the expense of international human rights commitments.

The second section, *Institutional Safeguards and Legal Challenges in the Face of Far-Right Politics,* investigates how constitutional and legal frameworks respond to authoritarian pressures. It examines the effectiveness of constitutional safeguards and the critical role of judicial independence and the rule of law in resisting democratic backsliding.

The third and final section, *The Economics of Far-Right Politics*, turns to the economic narratives that fuel support for far-right movements. Contributors assess how protectionist policies, economic nationalism, and anti-globalist rhetoric shape both domestic and international economic landscapes, often in ways that deepen inequality and disrupt global cooperation.

Through this tripartite structure, the issue aims to provide a comprehensive and interdisciplinary understanding of the far-right's growing influence and the legal, institutional, and economic tensions it provokes.

We hope this edition contributes meaningfully to ongoing conversations and research on how democracies can respond to these challenges.

We wish you a thoughtful and engaging read!

Alma-Cristina Onaie, Chair of NEXUS Journal 2024-2025



#### OUR TEAM

Chair, Editor
Active Member, Author

#### DISCLAIMER

All Articles within this issue are academic works and have been fact checked. There are further perspectives not highlighted within this edition.



# The Impact of Far-Right Politics on Human Rights



#### LAW AT THE BORDERLINE

#### HOW EUROPE IS REWRITING REFUGEE RIGHTS

By Goda Bendoriūtė

#### 1.INTRODUCTION

66

We are taking measures to make the Netherlands as unattractive as possible for asylum seekers"

-Marjolein Faber, the Dutch Minister for Asylum and Migration

During the last few years, a wave of right-wing policies has swept across Europe. These policies, often driven by nationalist ideologies, have increasingly prioritized national security over international human rights commitments, particularly in the context of migration. This shift has led to significant challenges for refugees and asylum seekers, with far-right politics influencing the way these individuals are treated. This article will explore and compare the impact of right-wing policies on refugees' and asylum seekers' rights in Italy and the Netherlands. Italy was chosen due to its role as a major entry point for refugees arriving from the South and its increasingly restrictive migration policies, while the Netherlands represents a case where traditionally liberal approaches are shifting towards more restrictive measures.

This article will analyze the **compliance** of these policies with the Refugee Convention and the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR), examining their specific provisions and the implications for the legal protections of refugees and asylum seekers in both Italy and the Netherlands.



# 2.MANAGING MIGRATION BEYOND BORDERS: ITALY'S RECENT POLICY SHIFTS

Citizens are asking us to stop illegal immigration because it causes insecurity, lack of integration and an inability to guarantee the rule of law

99

-Prime Minister of Italy Giorgia Meloni

Under G. Meloni, Italy has adopted several right-wing policies concerning refugees and asylum seekers. This section will explore the Italy-Albania agreement and the Cutro Decree, analysing their compliance with human rights standards.

The Italy-Albania agreement was signed on 6 November 2023 and opened two migrant centres in Albania. According to the agreement, people rescued at sea by Italian ships, including asylum seekers, will be held there during asylum reviews or while awaiting deportation. The agreement, therefore, aims to externalize asylum processing and deportation procedures to the Albanian territory while maintaining Italian jurisdiction over the centers. It has, however, been criticized for the incompatibility with human standards and the Refugee Convention.

Firstly, as emphasized by Amnesty International, the agreement results in automatic detention without individualised assessment, violating art of the ECHR. Moreover, the agreement could also indirectly violate the principle of non-refoulement under art 33 of the Refugee Convention, as it could be practically difficult to ensure that asylum seekers will not be returned to unsafe countries. For instance, if a refugee seeks to challenge their deportation, it remains unclear which jurisdiction would have authority over the case. risking deportation to and enabling persecution indirect refoulement through procedural gaps.

In addition to this externalization, Italy has also introduced the Cutro Decree (2023), which further restricts the rights of asylum seekers within Italy. The Decree is an Italian law that modified provisions of Art. 19 of the Consolidated Immigration Act. It extends detention (up to 18 months), accelerates border procedures. and it restricts humanitarian protections by eliminating family/private life grounds for "special protection" permits and prohibiting their conversion into work permits. The removal of private and family life as the ground for special protection raises serious human rights concerns, particularly under Article 8 of the ECHR. In the case of Jeunesse v. Netherlands, the ECtHR confirmed that states must carefully weigh immigration control objectives against the right to family life by conducting individualized



assessments. Some of the relevant factors include the length of the person's residence, the best interests of any children involved, and the strength of social connections like employment and community ties. The court noted that while these criteria are not decisive, they must be afforded a significant weight. By eliminating the possibility for case-by-case evaluations, the Cutro Decree risks leading to arbitrary decisions, undermining the essence of Article 8 ECHR

Both the Italy-Albania agreement and the Cutro Decree aim to tighten migration controls, with the former externalizing asylum procedures to Albania and the latter increasing detention and restricting humanitarian protections within Italy. While the Italy-Albania agreement focuses on outsourcing asylum processing, Cutro Decree emphasizes domestic legal changes that limit individual assessments of refugees' rights, raising concerns about their compatibility with human rights protections.

#### 3. A HISTORIC SHIFT: THE NETHERLANDS' STRICTEST ASYLUM POLICIES



We cannot continue to bear the large influx of migrants to our country. People are experiencing an asylum crisis

-Dutch Prime Minister Dick Schoof.

99

Under the current right-wing coalition, the Netherlands has pursued some of Europe's strictest asylum policies, framing migration as a national security threat. The government's asylum policy ever" includes plans to opt out of the EU Migration Pact, end statefunded housing for rejected applicants, and limit family reunification 12. For the purposes of this article, the focus will be on two key measures: the extension of the naturalization period and the introduction of the two-tier asylum system.

The UNHCR has raised concerns with respect to the first issue, noting that extending the term for naturalization to 10 years could violate Article 34 of the **Refugee Convention**, which mandates that naturalization should be facilitated as quickly and affordably as possible13. By significantly prolonging the waiting period, the Dutch policy risks making integration harder permanent achieve, thereby undermining refugees' ability to fully participate in society and enjoy long-term stability — which is what Article 34 seeks to promote.

The newly introduced two-tier asylum



system further complicates matters; it divides refugees into Status A (full rights for those facing individual persecution) and Status B (temporary protection with limited family reunification for those fleeing generalized violence), creating Despite unequal treatment. possibility to appeal, overburdened asylum agencies and a growing backlog of 51,000 pending cases (as of 2024)14risk rendering remedies ineffective. The Dutch two-tier asylum restrictions system's on reunification for Status B holders mirror ECtHR's condemnation discriminatory practices in Hode and Abdi v. UK (2012). In that case, the Court ruled that denying family reunification to refugees with temporary status violated Article 8 ECHR (family life) and Article 14 (non-discrimination), distinctions based on immigration status lacked objective justification. Similarly, the Dutch system's creation of protection hierarchical categories granting full family reunification to Status A refugees while limiting it for Status B holders-introduces arbitrary differentiation. Likewise, the Dutch system's differentiation between Status A and B refugees contradicts Article 1 of the Refugee Convention, which does not distinguish between the types of persecution or categories of refugees. While the Convention itself focuses on persecution, it establishes a universal framework for refugee protection that does not allow for arbitrary distinctions based on the nature or origin of the threat.

By creating a two-tiered system, the Netherlands designates some refugees as 'more deserving' than others, contravening **Article 3** guarantee of non-discrimination and jeopardizing the fundamental principle that all individuals fleeing persecution are entitled to equal protection and rights.

The extension of the naturalization period and the two-tier asylum system in the Netherlands, like Italy's restrictive migration measures, highlight a shift towards more exclusionary policies that raise significant concerns regarding the protection of refugees' rights under international law.

### 4. COMPARISON AND CONCLUDING REMARKS

Both Italy and the Netherlands illustrate Europe's right-wing change in migration policy, yet their approaches diverge in scope and method while converging in their erosion of refugee rights. Italy's strategy (Albania externalization centers) and prolonged detention (Cutro Decree) directly threaten nonrefoulement (Article Refugee 33 Convention) and family unity (Article 8 ECHR). The Netherlands, by contrast, enforces exclusion by creating two of refugees and making integration harder through the 10-year naturalization rule, breaching the Refugee Convention's principles of nondiscrimination (Article 3) and support for



integration (Article 34). "We are taking measures to make the Netherlands as unattractive as possible for asylum seekers," said Marjolein Faber, the Minister for Asylum Dutch Migration. But as these harsh policies continue, it is worth considering: at what does making а 'unattractive' cross the line from protecting borders to denying basic human rights? While the shift to rightwing policies concerning refugees can be justified by aiming controlled migration, the individual situation of a refugee should be assessed more on a case-by-case basis. The Cutro Decree's restrictions humanitarian on protections, the two-tier asylum limitations family system's on the Italy-Albania reunification, and agreement's externalization of asylum processing all create barriers for those fleeing persecution and violence. Instead, governments should consider the unique circumstances of each case, ensuring that those with genuine protection needs are not denied access to safety. When policies prioritize deterrence over dignity, the very foundations of international refugee protection risk collapsing – not by force, but by political choice.



#### REFERENCES

- 1. Amnesty International, The Italy-Albania Agreement on Migration: Pushing Boundaries, Threatening Rights (Report, 2024) EUR 30/7587/2024 < The Italy-Albania Agreement on Migration: Pushing Boundaries, Threatening Rights Amnesty International > accessed 17 April 2025.
- 2. Bart H Meijer, 'Dutch Aim for Migration Clampdown as Government Sees "Asylum Crisis" Reuters (13 September 2024) < <u>Dutch aim for migration clampdown as government sees "asylum crisis" | Reuters</u> > accessed 9 April 2025.
- **3.** Debt Rattle September 23 2024, The Automatic Earth (23 September 2024) < <u>Debt Rattle September 23 2024 The Automatic Earth</u> > accessed 25 April 2025.
- **4.** Grahl-Madsen A, Commentary on the Refugee Convention 1951 < 3d4ab5fb9.pdf > accessed 10 April 2025.
- **5.** Hode and Abdi v. United Kingdom (App nos 23429/06 and 26836/06) ECHR 2012 < <u>HUDOC European Court of Human Rights</u>> accessed 26 April 2025.
- **6.** Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024: Rights Trends in Italy (2024) < World Report 2024: Italy | Human Rights Watch > accessed 20 April 2025.
- 7. Immigration and Naturalisation Service (IND), IND Annual Report 2024: More Penalties Because of More Legal Proceedings (2024) < IND annual report 2024: more penalties because of more legal proceedings | IND > accessed 24 April 2025.
- 8. Inga Agatha Broerse, The Italy-Albania Agreement: Externalising Asylum Procedures in Violation of Human Rights (ACMRL Migration Law Series No 26, Amsterdam Centre for Migration and Refugee Law 2024) < 26 Inga Broerse Italy Albania.pdf > accessed 19 April 2025.
- **9.** Italy-Albania Protocol on Migration Matters < <u>Protocollo Italia-Albania in materia migratoria</u>> accessed 16 April 2025.
- **10.** 'Italy: Meloni Vows to Do Everything She Can to Make Albania Plan Work' Infomigrants < <a href="Italy: Meloni vows to do everything she can to make Albania plan work InfoMigrants">Italy: Meloni vows to do everything she can to make Albania plan work InfoMigrants</a> accessed 16 April 2025.
- 11. Khlaifia and Others v. Italy (App no 16483/12) ECHR 2016 < <u>HUDOC European Court of Human Rights</u>> accessed 20 April 2025.
- 12. Netherlands Government Announces "Strictest Asylum Policy Ever" and Requests Opt-Out from EU Migration Pact' (ECRE, 13 September 2024) < NETHERLANDS: Government Announces 'Strictest Asylum Policy Ever' and Requests Opt-Out from EU Migration Pact Government Announces End to State-funded Housing for Rejected Asylum Applicants Demonstration Against Self-declared 'Asylum Crisis' Emergency Shelter Required After Asylum Centre Exceeds Capacity | European Council on Refugees and Exiles (ECRE) > accessed 22 April 2025.
- 13. Pietro Derossi and Beatrice Sica, The Cutro Decree and Special Protection: Impact on Residence Permits (Lexia Avvocati, 13 June 2024) < <a href="Template-Protezione-speciale-e-Decreto-Cutro-ENG.pdf">Template-Protezione-speciale-e-Decreto-Cutro-ENG.pdf</a> accessed 20 April 2025.
- 14. UNHCR, UNHCR's Comments to the Coalition Programme of the Dutch Government (2024-2027) (October 2024) < 241015-Messaging-Dutch-Government-coalition-agreement-2024-Final-version.pdf > accessed 23 April 2025.



#### FAR RIGHT MOVEMENTS, MEDIA FREEDOM, AND THE EROSION OF DEMOCRATIC PRINCIPLES

By Selena Tare

#### INTRODUCTION

The freedom of speech and free press are some of the foundational liberties in modern democratic societies. These rights are enshrined in all the major human rights instruments, like art 19 of the *Universal Declaration of Human Rights* (UDHR) and the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights* (ICCPR). These rights protect people and institutions by safeguarding their ability to safely express, disseminate and receive information without unjust interference. However, in recent years, there has been a rise of far-right political movements worldwide, which has presented a significant **challenge** to these freedoms.

Through media manipulation, spreading misinformation, attacks on journalists, and creating hostile political climates, these movements often undermine the very freedoms they pretend or claim to defend. This article will delve into the **far-right movements impact on media freedom and the freedom of speech**, and look into the grander implications for democratic governance when disapproval is silenced.

#### 1. DELEGITIMIZATION, DISINFORMATION, AND MEDIA CAPTURE

Far-right movements try to discredit traditional media outlets by portraying them as biased, corrupt, or belonging to a liberal elite. This rhetoric affects public trust in media outlets, particularly among conservative groups.

According to the Pew Research Center, 89% of consistently conservative residents in the United States showed deep skepticism towards mainstream media outlets. This skepticism, fueled by political actors and internet echo chambers, encourages the rejection of accurate reporting and the adoption of alternative narratives that are not supported by evidence. These campaigns undermine the media's



critical function as a **public watchdog**, eroding public accountability and allowing far-right movements to consolidate power unchecked.

Discrediting the press is merely the first step of the strategy. Far-right actors also often utilize social media sites to spread misinformation. Platforms such as Facebook, X (previously Twitter), and YouTube are designed to encourage participation, and research has shown emotionally charged sensationalist content is more likely to trend. The algorithms they use value popularity above accuracy, and this has enabled the rise of misinformation ecosystems that bypass traditional editorial controls. Disinformation campaigns are not only the result of user activity, but they are often organized efforts aimed to sway political opinion and create division. example, the Oxford Internet Institute discovered that during the 2016 US presidential election, Russian-linked troll farms and fake accounts utilized social platforms to sway American voters by amplifying far-right voices, anti-immigrant rhetoric, and conspiracy theories.

This pattern was repeated during the UK's Brexit referendum, as the pro-Leave faction used similar strategies, like microtargeted commercials based on psychological profiling, to sway public opinion. These campaigns paint mainstream media as a part of a globalist conspiracy, thus undermining traditional sources of information. By destroying public trust in mainstream media and institutional sources of truth, far-right movements have set off a **feedback loop** in which their own disinformation becomes the primary lens through which political reality is perceived.

#### 2. LEGAL INSTRUMENTS AND REGULATION SUPPRESSION

Far-right governments often use legal and institutional means to silence and suppress independent media. These techniques enable regimes to justify this repression as lawful regulation. In Hungary, for example, the Media Council, founded by the Orbán government which is wholly staffed by party loyalists, has been used to cancel licenses, impose fines, and deprive opposition media of government advertising, which is a crucial source of Council revenue. The wields disproportionate control over editorial content by using ambiguous legal rules to penalize outlets that deviate from state narratives. This has created a chilling effect, where self-censorship is frequent, particularly among smaller outlets.

Poland has charted a similar course. The Law and Justice Party (PiS) has promoted a "repolonization" agenda aimed at reducing foreign ownership of media outlets, in the name of national sovereignty. Public news networks have been transformed into propaganda tools, while independent media outlets are facing increased financial and legal



pressure. These actions are not isolated, but rather part of a broader pattern of far-right regimes using their governmental authority to destroy media pluralism.

The consequence of these legal and regulatory efforts is the limitation of the public sphere. As fewer channels remain genuinely independent, political discourse becomes dominated by a single narrative, one which works to legitimize the ruling party while demonizing its opponents. Thus, legal suppression works as a mechanism for also censorship but as indoctrination tool. The damage is not limited to journalism only, but also to the democratic principle of informed consent.

# 3. HOSTILITY TOWARD JOURNALISTS AND THE CHILLING EFFECTS

Far-right movements often escalate their attacks on the press by directing public anger towards journalists. This animosity comes in many forms, ranging public condemnation from defamation, to physical violence, and state-enabled surveillance. Far-right politicians label journalists as "enemies of the people," "traitors," or "foreign agents," dehumanizing and discrediting them in public eye. This kind of rhetoric normalizes violence against journalists and encourages supporters to see press freedom as a threat rather than a protection mechanism.

According to the 2024 World Press

Freedom Index, far-right politicians verbal attacks have usually lead to increased violence against journalists. Journalists have been beaten, imprisoned, or even killed simply for reporting on corruption or human rights violations in nations where far-right populism has gained traction, like Brazil and the Philippines. The use of the Pegasus spyware against investigative journalists in Hungary, shows that surveillance is being weaponized in order to intimidate and opposing voices. These events are not isolated, they follow a consistent pattern across countries where far-right forces have gained political power.

The **psychological toll** on journalists must not be understated. Many experience constant internet abuse, doxing, and threats to their families and friends, causing some to abandon their work entirely. The end result is the destruction of press freedom not just through censorship, but also through fear. Journalists become afraid to investigate and report on politically sensitive issues, allowing corruption and abuse of power to continue unchecked. This **self-censorship** undermines the medias role as a government watchdog and allow further establishment of authoritarian tendencies inside the state system.

# 4. DEMOCRATIC BACKSLIDING AND THE NORMALIZATION OF EXTREMISM



The suppression of media freedom is more than just a sign of democratic deterioration, it is often a early indicator of authoritarian control. According to political research, restrictions on press freedom are one among the earliest indications of autocratization. diminish governments press independence, they also begin to take apart other democratic institutions like courts, electoral commissions, and civil society organizations. Hungary's Orbán administration has served as a case study in this progression. Since 2010, it methodically controlled bodies, changed electoral laws, and eliminated opposition parties, all this beginning with with control over the media. This pattern is consistent with Levitsky and Ziblatt's larger theoretical framework in How Democracies Die. which claims that authoritarian governments are increasingly relying on legal, slow methods of institutional erosion rather than direct coups or violence. When the media is silenced or co-opted, citizens lose access to different perspectives and as a result are unable to make proper informed which threatens decisions. the legitimacy of democratic elections. In this sense, media independence is not a minor concern, but rather a pillar of democratic governance.

Furthermore, far-right control of media outlets is used to normalize and spread xenophobic, racist, and exclusionary ideologies. When anti-immigrant or anti-muslim ideas are repeated in state-aligned media, they start to shape

public opinion This dynamic has major implications. The Christchurch mosque attacks in New Zealand were linked to far-right online networks that spread and celebrated these ideologies. These platforms, operate with no oversight, allow hate speech to spread unchecked, lead radicalization to bloodshed. The normalization extremism undermines the democratic ideals of plurality and equality. It divides society into groups, legitimizes political violence, and make way for repressive legislation in the name of national security. As a result, protecting press freedom is more than just protecting speech, it is also about protecting the fundamental values that support democracy.

#### 5. CONCLUSION

The growing influence of far-right movements is setting out one of the most significant modern threats to freedom media and democratic governance. State suppression destroys democratic institutions by undermining traditional journalism, spreading disinformation, manipulating legal frameworks, and fostering hostility opposing voices. towards international legal framework, including 19 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), provides protections for the freedom of expression. However, enforcement is often inconsistent, especially when governments themselves are the perpetrators.



Legal recourse through the European Human Rights Court, digital literacy programs, or international journalistic cooperation opens the way for resistance and resilience. Defending these freedoms is not merely about protecting journalists, it's also about defending a foundational pillar of democracy itself. The loss of free press is not simply a political crisis, it is also a civil emergency.



#### REFERENCES

- 1. Amy Mitchell, Jeffrey Gottfried, Jocelyn Kiley, and Katerina E Matsa, 'Pew Research Center, 'Political Polarization & Media Habits' (Pew Research Center, 21 October 2014) <a href="https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2014/10/21/political-polarization-media-habits/">https://www.pewresearch.org/journalism/2014/10/21/political-polarization-media-habits/</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- 2. Annabelle Chapman, "Repolonization": Poland again hints at limiting foreign media ownership' (International Press Institute, 5 October 2020) <a href="https://ipi.media/repolonization-poland-again-hints-at-limiting-foreign-media-ownership-2/">https://ipi.media/repolonization-poland-again-hints-at-limiting-foreign-media-ownership-2/</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- **3.**Anna Lührmann and Staffan I. Lindberg, 'A Third Wave of Autocratization Is Here: What Is New about It?' (Democratization, 26(7), 2019) 1095–1113 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2019.1582029">https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347.2019.1582029</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- **4.** Attila Bátorfy, Ferenc Hammer and Eszter Galambosi, Monitoring Media Pluralism in the Digital Era: Application of the Media Pluralism Monitor in the European Union, Albania and Turkey in the Years 2018–2019 Country Report: Hungary (Centre for Media Pluralism and Media Freedom, European University Institute, July 2020) <a href="https://cadmus.eui.eu/server/api/core/bitstreams/39dc2012-9ef7-54bb-97ac-c41705c3a3b1/content">https://cadmus.eui.eu/server/api/core/bitstreams/39dc2012-9ef7-54bb-97ac-c41705c3a3b1/content</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- **5.** Graham Macklin, 'The Christchurch Attacks: Livestream Terror in the Viral Video Age' (CTC Sentinel 12, no 6, 18 July 2019) 18–29 <a href="https://ctc.westpoint.edu/christchurch-attacks-livestream-terror-viral-video-age/">https://ctc.westpoint.edu/christchurch-attacks-livestream-terror-viral-video-age/</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- 6. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Art. 19
- 7. Joshua Aaron Tucker, Andrew M Guess, Pablo Barberá, Cristian Vaccari, Alexandra A Siegel, Sergey Sanovich, Denis Stukal and Brendan Nyhan, 'Social Media, Political Polarization, and Political Disinformation: A Review of the Scientific Literature' (SSRN Electronic Journal, 19 March 2018) <a href="https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?">https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?</a> abstract id=3144139> accessed 10 July 2025.
- **8.** Péter Krekó, 'The Birth of an Illiberal Informational Autocracy in Europe: A Case Study on Hungary' (Journal of Illiberalism Studies, 2(1), 2022) 55–72 <a href="https://www.illiberalism.org/the-birth-of-an-illiberal-informational-autocracy-in-europe-a-case-study-on-hungary/">https://www.illiberalism.org/the-birth-of-an-illiberal-informational-autocracy-in-europe-a-case-study-on-hungary/</a> accessed 10 July 2025
- **9.** Philip N Howard, Bharath Ganesh, Dimitra Liotsiou, John Kelly and Camille François, The IRA, Social Media and Political Polarization in the United States, 2012–2018 (Project on Computational Propaganda, Oxford Internet Institute, Oxford UK, December 2018) <a href="https://demtech.oii.ox.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/sites/12/2018/12/The-IRA-Social-Media-and-Political-Polarization.pdf">https://demtech.oii.ox.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/sites/12/2018/12/The-IRA-Social-Media-and-Political-Polarization.pdf</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- 10. Reporters Without Borders (RSF), '2024 World Press Freedom Index journalism under political pressure' (Reporters Without Borders, 3 May 2024) <a href="https://rsf.org/en/2024-world-press-freedom-index-journalism-under-political-pressure">https://rsf.org/en/2024-world-press-freedom-index-journalism-under-political-pressure</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- 11. Steven Levitsky and Daniel Ziblatt, How Democracies Die: What History Reveals About Our Future (Crown Publishing, New York, 16 January 2018) <a href="https://newuniversityinexileconsortium.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Levitskyl-Ziblatt-How-Democracies-Die-2018-1.pdf">https://newuniversityinexileconsortium.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Levitskyl-Ziblatt-How-Democracies-Die-2018-1.pdf</a> accessed 10 July 2025
- 12. Steven Levitsky and Daniel Ziblatt, How Democracies Die: What History Reveals About Our Future (Crown Publishing, New York, 16 January 2018) <a href="https://newuniversityinexileconsortium.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Levitskyl-Ziblatt-How-Democracies-Die-2018-1.pdf">https://newuniversityinexileconsortium.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/Levitskyl-Ziblatt-How-Democracies-Die-2018-1.pdf</a> accessed 10 July 2025.
- 13. Universal Declaration of Human Rights (10 Dec. 1948), U.N.G.A. Res. 217 A (III) (1948), Article 19.



### FAR-RIGHT IDEOLOGY AND HUMAN RIGHT ADVOCACY

HOW THE EXISTENCE OF ONE CONTRADICTS THE OTHER

By Alicja Skołysz

The rapidly growing support for far-right political movements poses a threat to human rights, viewed as an innate legacy of each and every human being. The cornerstone of modern civilization, expressed by the respect for the most fundamental traits of existence, such as dignity, equality, and autonomy is being used in a radicalized political debate as a tool instead of a universal virtue. By relying on the central characteristics of far-right ideologies, namely nativism, populism, and authoritarianism, group leaders are capable of applying the impact of those traits to the current socio-economic landscape and thus exploiting the perceived weaknesses of the globalized world. The aim of this article is to examine how the underlying concepts of far-right political ideology stands in exact opposition to the universal nature of human rights, and thus how their coexistence intrinsically impossible.

**Nationalism** poses as a defining feature of far-right movements. It aims at

emphasizing its own political fraction's exclusionary nature in relation to all others who do not exemplify the praised national ideal the group represents. The criterion of inclusion is based on nationality; however, it is also often widened by the ethnic or religious ties that tend to further unite the members of the given political group. Therefore, such a movement primarily originates from the separateness emphasizing the clash between those who correspond to their vision of belonging and all others who dissent from what is desirable. The anti-immigration group's attitude appears inevitable to be an consequence of their underlying philosophy. Since nationalism differentiates people and perceive them through the lens of national indicators instead of universally acknowledged humanity, it openly opposes the universal nature of human rights's. order legitimize In to xenophobic far-right positions, movements evoke relative natural law



theory, which, while accepting the existence of certain values inherent to humans at large, reserves the effective enjoyment of those values only to a certain class of people. As a result, the party successfully unites its members under the uplifting umbrella of shared national superiority to which they are entitled against all others.

The same social resentment emphasizing certain power struggles is embraced by populism, another critical pillar of the radical far-right-wing agenda. Populist rhetoric thrives on fear of the imagined threat, which can be directly embodied by the "Others" (e.g., by accusing migrants of stealing jobs and resources) or indirectly fulfilled by the "Others" (e.g., by viewing the flow of foreign culture to undermine the devotion to national traditions). Unsurprisingly, with the rise technological advancement, the world becomes more intertwined, and thus, the way in which the market and services operate alter dramatically. Migration expands, and without the sufficient degree of knowledge, seemingly logical yet factually untrue correlations, such as connecting migration flow with nationals' increased unemployment level, can be made and spread to those who wish to find an appeasement. By placing the burden of fault for one's own inability, people who are not fully integrated into society and the job market can pass their frustration the perceived "Others". on to Charismatic leaders exploit psychological tendency and provide

voters with scapegoats while also portraying themselves as defenders of vital values and reverence for order, which is all the more appealing during time of abrupt changes such as current technological revolution combined with increasing globalization. Radical parties violate the right to equality by unfairly stigmatizing a particular group of people and accusing them of being the reason for their supporters misery. Additionally, they incite hatred which manifest itself externally through the propagation of hate speech and violent acts, thus further breaching the right to life and security and non-discrimination enriched in international treaties.

On the verge of a change, there is always a group of people who are unwilling to accept the dynamic of societal development. Traditionally established undergo norms transformation, challenging the most primal human needs: the need for safety. A diminished sense of control the consequent longing assurance creates a perfect ground for authoritarianism to flourish and attract supporters by promising them order in exchange for obedience. Authoritarianism **subjugates** citizens so that they are no longer treated as separate, individually worthy beings but as a part, a building block designed to serve something greater themselves,—the state. In such system the idea of human rights completely dissolves because the inalienable virtue of being a human becomes worthless. As the state begins



to distantly embody the pride, strength, worth of all its nationals and collectively, the meaning the phrase "human rights" once projected is transferred into the reinforced notion of rendering the state, redundant. The anthropomorphized state forces people to conform and abide by the guidance of a strong leader who both reflects the nation's will and the state's assumed authority. It is therefore apparent that the loss of political, social, and moral autonomy of humans gravely endangers some of the constitutional foundations liberal democracies. Rule of law, upheld by the right to fair trial and equality before law as well as the right to selfdetermination cannot be exercised if there is no individual agency.

The paradoxical trend seen in the variety of far-right political affiliations is their growing reconceptualization of human rights language legitimize inhumane approaches. Taking advantage of virtue, the far-right parties most condemn, or even on which condemnation the system itself is built, allows us to more closely examine the striking contradiction between those two. Radical movements frequently emphasize the Western roots human rights concepts, arguing that they should be applicable solely to the European community capable appreciating them. Such an approach is often brought up to strengthen the antiimmigration narrative; however, seems to fail during the LGBTQ debate when the far-right's contempt towards

equality is adopted even against people of Western origin. Nevertheless, placing limitations on the personal scope of human rights would defy the purpose of the Declaration, whose universality is emphasized already in the internationally According to the recognized methods of interpretation, a declaration must be understood and applied in a manner that respects the essence of rights ensured; therefore, limiting its reach to a certain class of founding people would violate its initial generality.

The mutually exclusive nature of farright-wing affiliations and human rights stems from their diverse ideas of what or who should be placed at the center of protection. Radicals objectify the core of human rights by using it at best as distorted means to dehumanizing end. What human rights treat as their most precious subjects who is entitled to perform an action radicals disregard as the sole object through which an action can be performed. It is absurd for the far-right movement and human rights to coexist the former's demands since belonging nullify the universality that human rights are supposed to protect. They cannot grow together without corrupting one another's fundamental principles, thus the cultivation of one must necessarily abolish the other.



#### REFERENCES

- **1.** Eller L. Lori, "Explaining the Rise of Far-Right Political Parties in Europe" Chancellor's Honors Program Projects (2017)
- 2. International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (adopted 16 December 1966, entered into force 23 March 1976) 999 UNTS 171
- 3. Mudde Cas, "Fighting the system? Populist radical right parties and party system change" Party Politics, 1(10) (2014):1-10
- **4.** Muis Jasper, Immerzeel Tim, "Causes and consequences of the rise of populist radical right parties and movements in Europe" Current Sociology Review 65(6) (2017)
- **5.** Rama Jose, Cordero Guillermo, "Who are the losers of the economic crisis? Explaining the vote for right-wing populist parties in Europe after the Great Recession." Revista EspañolaCiencia Política 48 (2018): 13–43
- 6.Tannous Pamela, "The rise of far right in Europe" (2023)

  <a href="https://www.google.com/urlsa=t&source=web&rct=j&opi=89978449&url=https://fikerinstitute-uploads.s3.eu-west-1.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/09081134/The-rise-of-the-far-right-in-europe-.pdf&ved=2ahUKEwjRte\_lg\_OMAxX6hv0HHalvJcoQFnoECBYQAQ&usg=AOvVaw17f9ZkQnovAV5NphyC46\_nC> accessed April 24, 2025
- 7. Tuori Kaius, Karjalainen lida, "The European far right and human rights language" The International Journal of Human Rights 29(1) (2025):1-21
- 8. Universal Declaration of Human Rights (adopted 10 December 1948 UNGA Res 217 A(III))
- **9.** Van De Veer Donald, "Are Human Rights Alienable?" Philosophical Studies: An International Journal for Philosophy in the Analytic Tradition 37(2) (1980):165-176



# Institutional Safeguards and Legal Challenges in the Face of Far-Right Politics



### CONSTITUTIONAL SAFEGUARDS AGAINST FAR-RIGHT POLITICAL PARTIES

#### By Andreea Cucu

When forced to witness a worldwide rise (in number and power) of extremist ideologies and corresponding parties, one cannot help but turn to law in order to seek ways to prevent such parties from gaining power popularity. Numerous national systems seem to have adopted a Constitution that is meant to prevent extremist groups from existing and functioning in a way that goes against democratic values. This article seeks to dive deeper into constitutional safeguards against extremist actions and organizations, by comparatively analysing examples of such constitutional provisions in distinct national systems.

One of the most direct constitutional responses to extremist parties is their formal prohibition. This is possible under art 21(2) of the German Constitution ("Basic law"), stating that parties whose activities "abolish the free democratic order" or "have this as their goal" are unconstitutional. The unconstitutionality of parties is also a solution against extremism under the

Romanian Constitution, art 40(2): "The political parties or organizations which, by their aims or activity, militate against political pluralism, the principles of a State governed by the rule of law, or against the sovereignty, integrity or independence of Romania shall be unconstitutional." The Iberian states also contain provisions that allow for the dissolving of a political party in cases of breaches of democratic values, mentioned not in their national Constitution, but in separate codifications of Party Law (art 18(a) for Portugal, art 10(2) for Spain), which are part of constitutional law in the broad sense of the concept. Similarly, Italy's Scelba Law prohibits the reorganization of the fascist party.

An essential consideration is the authority responsible for determining the unconstitutionality of a political party. Usually, the institution invested with the power to proceed in such a way is the Constitutional Court, at the request of another national body.



In Germany, there have been several instances of this happening, inter alia, the prohibition of the Socialist Reich Party in 1952, of the Communist Party in 1956, and the recent suspension of state funding of Die Heimat party (formerly the National Democratic Party for Germany) in 2024. Aside from reasons linked to democratic values, the rule of law and political pluralism, undermining the national territorial integrity can also be a ground for declaring a party unconstitutional, as was the case in 2023 when the Sor Party was banned in the Republic of Moldova.

Another constitutional mechanism employed by some states is the limitation of civil rights when such rights are being made use of in ways that interfere with democracy. In that sense, art 18 of the German Basic Law regulates the forfeiture of basic rights such as the freedom of expression and that of assembly - by the Federal Constitutional Court in order to protect democratic order. A further example of this can be seen in the Indian Constitution, which enables the state to restrict individual rights where restrictions legal are "reasonable" (art 19). The landmark case of Chintaman Rao vs The State Of Madhya Pradeshram (1950) serves as jurisprudence for interpreting the term "reasonable" to mean "not arbitrary or of an excessive nature". Limitations of the right to be elected have also taken place recently in Romania, where the Constitutional Court has rejected Călin

Georgescu's application to once again run for President on the grounds that his ideology is extremist.

At a European level, the ECHR and the ECtHR have played a critical role in delineating the permissible scope of limitations on fundamental rights, establishing, among other aspects, that a restriction of the freedom of speech is a legitimate limitation in cases of hate speech, and that rights which are not absolute can be interfered with by the state in situations of national crisis (art 15), for the preservation of democracy. Such interference is also legal if prescribed by clear and foreseeable law, in pursuit of a legitimate aim and necessary in a democratic society, under the exceptions stated in articles mentioning each right, in regarding liberties that are not absolute. similarly ECtHR, Constitutional Courts (like that of India), has the jurisdiction to decide on complaints on the infringement of Civil and Political Rights (art 32) under the conditions stated in articles 34 and 35. In that sense, the limitation of rights in the European continent is, to some extent, uniformized by the Convention and its judicial body.

Despite the existence of these constitutional safeguards, countries continue to face challenges in the growth of extremist curbing movements. In some states (like Germany and Romania), this is partly because the Constitutional cannot have jurisdiction if a case has not been brought by another body;



but even in cases where such action has been taken by the Constitutional Court, the effectiveness of these proceedings is disputable. Such was the case with Moldova's Sor Party, whose former members continued to be active politicians operating under new parties, since the initiative to ban said individuals from being involved in politics was declared unconstitutional by the same Constitutional Court. Moreover, in the public eye and among supporters of extremist ideologies, extremist politicians whose parties were prohibited or whose freedom of speech was limited in order to protect minorities are sometimes perceived by their supporters as victims of state overreach, thereby gaining symbolic status within those groups contributing to social and unrest polarisation, political sometimes mirroring the destabilising associated with extremist parties. This was the case with Romania's political situation for the months following the 2024 Presidential election, where voters mobilised in protest, citing what they perceived as an infringement on their democratic rights, though officially unconstitutional deemed by Romanian Constitutional Court.

This raises a critical inquiry: are extremist political parties a cause of radicalization, or a reflection of preexisting extremist sentiments within the electorate? The answer is certainly not absolute and may even vary, according to the circumstances of the case at hand. While the issue does not

lend itself to absolute conclusions, constitutional safeguards offer a meaningful mechanism for the defence of democratic order when tailored appropriately to specific socio-political contexts.



#### REFERENCES

- 1. AaltWillem Heringa, Constitutions Compared (7th edn, Eleven 2023) 21
- 2. Angela Bourne, *Democratic Dilemmas* (1st edn, Routledge 2018)
- **3.** Damien McGuinness, "German court ban on state funding for Heimat seen as model for AfD" BBC (Berlin, 23 January 2024)
- 4. Handyside v UK App no 5493/72 (ECtHR, 7 December 1976), para 49
- 5. Romanian Constitution, Lege 47/1992 (art 2)
- **6.** Sarah Rainsford and Laura Gozzi, "Final ruling bars far-right Georgescu from Romanian vote", BBC (*Bucharest and London*, 11 March 2025)
- 7. Stephen McGrath, Vadim Ghirda "Protests roil Romania's capital after far-right Georgescu barred from presidential election redo" *PBS News* (9 March 2025)
- **8.** "Moldova's Constitutional Court Allows Members of Banned Pro-Russian Party Şor To Run In Elections" *Radio Free Europe* (3 October 2023)
- 9. "Moldovan court bans pro-Russian party Sor" BBC (19 June 2023)
- 10."Banning of the West German Communist Party (August 19, 1956)" (*German History in Documents and Images*, 22 April 2025) <a href="https://germanhistorydocs.org/en/occupation-and-the-emergence-of-two-states-1945-1961/ghdi:video-5063">https://germanhistorydocs.org/en/occupation-and-the-emergence-of-two-states-1945-1961/ghdi:video-5063</a> accessed 24 April 2025



## JUDICIAL INDEPENDENCE AND THE RULE OF LAW UNDER SIEGE

EXAMINING HOW JUDICIAL INDEPENDENCE AND THE RULE OF LAW SAFEGUARD DEMOCRACY AGAINST FAR-RIGHT ENCROACHMENT

By Julia Bożyk

66

Morality cannot be legislated, but behavior can be regulated. Judicial decrees may not change the heart, but they can restrain the heartless.

- Martin Luther King Jr.

#### INTRODUCTION

In the current era of ascent of far-right populism across democracies all over the world, two legal principles have emerged as pillars upholding democratic systems: judicial independence and the rule of law. For the better part of the 21st century thus far, these principles have slowly become taken for granted in Western democracies, as the region stabilised and the political trends moved towards liberalisation.

However, in the mid-2010's a shift towards the far-right began spreading on a large scale. Whilst in the following years the trend continued, it was followed by a sudden and short-lived shift to progressiveness in the early 2020s, only to give way to an even bolder, more extreme version of the populist far right movement, which does not shy away from autocratic rhetoric. Consequently, the **principles of judicial independence** and the rule of law are increasingly being tested by political actors seeking to consolidate power and undermine democratic norms.

This article will explore the crucial role judicial independence and the rule of law play in safeguarding the democratic order, and the consequences arising in situations in which the political system works against these principles. It will examine the challenges faced by the judiciary in Poland, the United States, and Germany. Each of these case studies offers a different perspective on the struggles faced by the judicial branch in the current political climate, and their varied outcomes depending on the legal culture and history.



### 1.DE-NEUTRALISATION OF THE COURTS

Poland's political trajectory in the past decade offers a striking case of how farright populism can threaten judicial independence. In 2015, the Law and Justice Party (PiS) came to power, winning both the Presidential election and the absolute majority in parliament. This put them in incontestable control of both the executive and the legislative branches, thus making the judiciary the only branch remaining capable maintaining checks and balances.

Starting in 2015, PiS introduced controversial numerous judicial reforms, many of which would soon be sidelined in the face of a greater but nevertheless scandal. had discernible impact on the quality of work of the judiciary and disrupted the rule of law. Some of these reforms include lowering the retirement age of the Supreme Court judges, forcing many of them into early retirement. Another would be the establishment of the Disciplinary Chamber of the Polish Supreme Court, which, in the European Court of Human Rights' judgement Reczkowicz v. Poland, was found not to be "a tribunal established by law" under Art. 6(1) ECHR; despite this, the Chamber retained disciplinary authority over judges, effectively subjecting the judiciary to the control of the ruling party. These reforms, notwithstanding their importance, faded into background when the Constitutional

Tribunal Crisis - also known as the Rule of Law Crisis - began in December of 2015, and continued to escalate with every year. During the Crisis, PiS used their control of the executive through the President and the absolute majority in the Parliament to install a 3/3 majority of pro-PiS judges in the Court, and eventually replace its President as well. This destroyed any notion of judicial independence, and turned the Constitutional Tribunal into a "puppet court" used to push a specific political instead agenda of maintaining impartiality and upholding checks and balances.

The absence of judicial independence led to the EU questioning the application effectiveness of and enforcement of EU law and the rule of law, eventually culminating in the Commission referring Poland to the Court of Justice of the European Union under art. 7 of the TFEU. In a series of Commission v. Poland rulings, the CJEU consistently ruled against Poland in the rule of law proceedings.

The resistance also came from the lower courts. Many judges refused to comply with politicized rulings and appealed to EU law, exemplifying how judicial independence can still endure. This path of legal resistance was not marginal - as of January 2025, the ECtHR has approximately 700 cases on its docket concerned with the breach of the right to an "independent and impartial tribunal established by law". The proceedings are currently adjourned until November 2025 in



order to give the Polish Government time to adopt general measures outlined in the *Wałęsa v. Poland* judgment.

A decade on, Poland has begun the strenuous process of reversing the damage that was done to the judiciary under the rule of PiS. The process is riddled with difficulties, as the party still holds power in the executive through the current President, and the presidential election looms on the horizon. The Rule of Law crisis demonstrates the vulnerability judicial systems when checks are eroded and the balances consequences of failing to protect judicial independence: a judiciary that becomes a tool of the ruling party rather than a check on its power.

#### 2.THE UNITED STATES AND THE QUESTION OF EFFECTIVENESS

The U.S Supreme Court, fairly balanced in political makeup, is currently facing a different challenge to its role in the system of checks and balances - a Government undermining the very authority of the Court's judgements.

The U.S. judiciary benefits from strong institutional protections such as lifetime appointments for federal judges and a long-standing tradition of separation of powers, making it more difficult for the executive to exert direct control over the judiciary. However, the past decade has revealed vulnerabilities.

The rapid appointment of three Supreme Court justices during President Trump's first term heavily shifted the ideological balance of the Court, raising concerns about impartiality. Despite this, the Court has occasionally ruled against far-right positions, suggesting that the rule of law still holds supremacy over political regardless views, of the external pressures.

One of those cases is the judgement in *Noem v. Abrego Garcia -* a rare 9-0 unanimous ruling, where partisan divide was set aside for a case that was perceived as crucial to the rule of law and democracy. The Court deemed the Trump administration's deportation of Mr. Garcia as unconstitutional, and upheld a lower court judges' order for the Government to facilitate Mr. Garcia's return to the United States so he could be awarded the due process he was constitutionally entitled to. Despite that, the ruling was largely ignored by the administration.

The lower courts have also shown strong resistance - but so is the reaction from the government in light of this pushback. The Government's movement against the judiciary reaches beyond the Supreme Court - on April 26th 2025 the FBI arrested a Milwaukee county judge and charged her with federal felony - for allegedly helping an undocumented man avoid abduction by the ICE outside the courtroom. The current legal highly situation in the U.S. is unpredictable; however, it showcases the importance of an impartial judiciary.



### 3. THE PAST SHAPING THE FUTURE

Germany is a state that, despite also suffering from a rise in far-right sentiment, remains a stellar example of a healthy system of checks and balances based on judicial independence.

commitment The to judicial independence and the rule of law forms a central pillar of Germany's post-war legal architecture. It was largely shaped by the country's experience under Nazism and explicitly designed to prevent the re-emergence of far-right authoritarianism. When the 1949 Basic Law was created, ensuring separation of powers and a judiciary independent from political interference, Letters to all Judges were still fresh in everyone's memory. With a powerful Federal Constitutional Court, Germany presents а model of judicial independence embedded deeply within democratic identity.

The Court has played a crucial role in curbing the influence of far-right politics, particularly in cases involving the Alternative für Deutschland (AfD), upholding laws that restrict hate speech and reinforcing protections against extremism in public institutions. During the most recent election cycle, as the AfD's rise to power continued, the Constitutional Court further was reinforced with legislation that was supported in a staggering majority vote of 600-69 in the Bundestag. The law will fix the number of judges, their terms

and maximum age, as well as enshrine the court's structure and the autonomy of its internal procedures and several other elements. It ensures that the Constitutional Court will remain independent and capable of fulfilling its crucial role in case of further democratic backsliding in Germany.

Germany serves as an example of deep democratic entrenchment and an understanding that an independent judiciary is the backbone of a healthy democracy and protection from farright encroachment.

#### CONCLUSION

While Germany exemplifies a fortified legal system capable of resisting authoritarianism, the U.S. demonstrates both the strengths and struggles of an independent judiciary under political pressure. Poland's ongoing crisis, by contrast, serves as a cautionary tale for democracies of how fragile judicial independence can become when political actors undermine legal norms.

To safeguard democracy, states must not only preserve the formal structures of checks and balances and judicial independence but also cultivate a legal culture across all branches of government and the society at large that defends these institutions. Commitment to the rule of law remains the most effective defence against farright encroachment.



#### REFERENCES

- 1.Dr András Csúri, 'ECtHR: Disciplinary Chamber of the Polish Supreme Court in Breach of the ECHR' (eucrim, 17 November 2021) < <a href="https://eucrim.eu/news/ecthr-disciplinary-chamber-of-the-polish-supreme-court-in-breach-of-the-echr/">https://eucrim.eu/news/ecthr-disciplinary-chamber-of-the-polish-supreme-court-in-breach-of-the-echr/</a>
- 2. Elke Ahlswede, 'German court finds far-right AfD pursues goals 'against democracy" (Reuters, 13 May 2024) <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/german-court-upholds-extremist-classification-far-right-party-2024-05-13/">https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/german-court-upholds-extremist-classification-far-right-party-2024-05-13/</a>
- **3.** European Commission, 2022 Rule of Law Report: Country Chapter on the Rule of Law Situation in Poland (Commission Staff Working Document, Luxembourg, 13 July 2022)
  - <a href="https://commission.europa.eu/system/files/2022-07/48">https://commission.europa.eu/system/files/2022-07/48</a> 1 194008 coun chap poland en.pdf>
- **4.** European Commission, Commission adopts Rule of Law Opinion on the situation in Poland, IP/16/2015 (Brussels, 1 June 2016) <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_16\_2015">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip\_16\_2015</a>>
- **5.** European Commission, Rule of Law: European Commission acts to defend judicial independence in Poland (Press Release IP/17/5367, Brussels, 20 December 2017)
  - <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip</a> 17 5367>
- 6. European Commission, Rule of Law: European Commission launches infringement procedure to protect judges in Poland from political control (Press Release IP/19/1957, Brussels, 3April 2019) <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/el/ip\_19\_1957">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/el/ip\_19\_1957</a>>
- 7. European Commission, The European Commission decides to refer Poland to the Court of Justice of the European Union for violations of EU law by its Constitutional Tribunal (Press Release IP / 23 / 842, Brussels, 15 February 2023) <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ga/ip\_23\_842">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ga/ip\_23\_842</a>>
- **8.** European Court of Human Rights, Poland (Country Profile, ECHR, updated January 2025) <a href="https://www.echr.coe.int/documents/d/echr/cp\_poland\_eng">https://www.echr.coe.int/documents/d/echr/cp\_poland\_eng</a>>
- 9. Federal Ministry of the Interior (BMI), 'It must not be possible for the rule of law in our country ...' Bundestag debates bills to protect the Federal Constitutional Court (Kurzmeldung, BMI, 6 December 2024) <a href="https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/kurzmeldungen/EN/2024/12/bt-bverfg.html">https://www.bmi.bund.de/SharedDocs/kurzmeldungen/EN/2024/12/bt-bverfg.html</a>
- 10. International Foundation for Electoral Systems, Paths to Democratic Resilience in an Era of Backsliding: A Roadmap for the Democracy Support Community (Shein, Emmons, Lemargie & Buril, 11 December 2023) <a href="https://www.ifes.org/pub/paths-democratic-resilience-era-backsliding/understanding-democratic-backsliding">https://www.ifes.org/pub/paths-democratic-resilience-era-backsliding/understanding-democratic-backsliding</a>>
- 11. Kristi Noem, Secretary, Department of Homeland Security, et al v Kilmar Armando Abrego Garcia, et al (No 24A949) (application to vacate injunction entered by the United States District Court for the District of Maryland; partial stay of district-court order granted, Supreme Court of the United States, 10 April 2025) <a href="https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/24pdf/24a949">https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/24pdf/24a949</a> Ikhn.pdf>
- 12. Luc Cohen, 'Trump administration moved Venezuelan to Texas for possible deportation despite judge's order' (Reuters, 24 April 2025) < <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/us/trump-administration-moved-venezuelan-texas-possible-deportation-despite-judges-2025-04-24/">https://www.reuters.com/world/us/trump-administration-moved-venezuelan-texas-possible-deportation-despite-judges-2025-04-24/</a>
- 13. Mathieu Leloup, 'Wałęsa v Poland: a forceful culmination of the Court's rule-of-law case law' (Strasbourg Observers, 8 December 2023) < <a href="https://strasbourgobservers.com/2023/12/08/walesa-v-poland-a-forceful-culmination-of-the-courts-rule-of-law-case-law/">https://strasbourgobservers.com/2023/12/08/walesa-v-poland-a-forceful-culmination-of-the-courts-rule-of-law-case-law/</a>
- 14. Moira Donegan, 'The FBI's arrest of Judge Hannah Dugan is a bid to silence dissent' (The Guardian, 28 April 2025) <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2025/apr/28/the-fbis-arrest-of-judge-hannah-dugan-is-a-bid-to-silence-dissent">https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2025/apr/28/the-fbis-arrest-of-judge-hannah-dugan-is-a-bid-to-silence-dissent</a>
- **15.**Ruth Marcus, 'The Supreme Court Finally Takes On Trump' (The New Yorker, 21 April 2025) < <a href="https://www.newyorker.com/news/the-lede/the-supreme-court-finally-takes-on-trump">https://www.newyorker.com/news/the-lede/the-supreme-court-finally-takes-on-trump</a>>
- **16.** United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, First Letter to All Judges (Guidelines for Sentencing) (Holocaust Encyclopedia, 1 October 1942) < <a href="https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/first-letter-to-all-judges">https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/first-letter-to-all-judges</a>>
- 17. Zack Beauchamp, 'Why the far right is surging all over the world' (Vox, 17 July 2024) <a href="https://www.vox.com/politics/361136/far-right-authoritarianism-germany-reactionary-spirit">https://www.vox.com/politics/361136/far-right-authoritarianism-germany-reactionary-spirit</a>



# The Economics of Far-Right Politics



## ECONOMIC APPROACH OF FAR-RIGHT POLITICS

WHAT IS THE ECONOMIC RATIONALE BEHIND FAR-RIGHT POLITICAL MOVEMENTS, AND HOW DO THESE IDEOLOGIES APPEAL TO ECONOMIC ANXIETIES?

By Anna-Raya Toncheva

#### INTRODUCTION

Radical right-wing parties have become significant political actors across many countries, challenging the status quo and blaming the incumbent parties for the economic downturns and political instability. Their narrative, often rooted with populist ideology, lies in these parties rejecting the existing liberal democratic order, claiming to represent the will of the "common people" against the corrupt political elites. Furthermore, they combine this populist rhetoric with strong anti-immigration and nationalist, often xenophobic stances. The prominence of these parties lies in their ability to shift the political landscape, and whilst their electoral gains may not win overall power, it pulls away from the mainstream center-left and center-right parties, thereby reshaping internal politics, namely the pattern of coalition-building and policymaking.

The Global Financial Crisis in 2008 and the failure of incumbent parties to address the rising economic inequality, created opportunities for new movements and **populist radical right** (PRR) parties gained ground for increasing their power. However, while they reject the current economic strategies, their stance on socioeconomic issues has been ambiguous, allowing them to frame their economic policy in **culturally resonant terms**. Nevertheless, financial conditions are not the only factors explaining the rise of PRR, as their appeal is also rooted in emotional and identity-based responses to perceived loss and economic grievances.

#### 1. FAR-RIGHT RESPONSE TO CRISES

The rise of radical right-wing parties has always been tied to financial crises and economic inequality, as they receive a strong ground due to political disruptions and instability. For instance, the **Great Depression** and the years after **World War II** were crises that gave rise to the first waves of far-right parties. The most recent wave started in the **2008 Global Financial Crises**, when the series of major economic and social



disruptions, namely the severe decline of GDP and the raise of unemployment rates, weakened the trust in mainstream parties and PRR gained a new political space. The supranational solution of the European Union to the crisis was heavily opposed by the parties with populist ideas, criticising the current government for failing to tackle economic inequality and undermining national sovereignty.

The Covid-19 pandemic is the most recent crisis that further established the position of the populist right-wing in governments' politics, where they are no longer the political challengers or outsiders, but the major opposition or even the mainstream party. There was no universal response to the pandemic, but it varies depending on the parties' position in the government. While some were in denial of the danger of the virus, namely U.S. President Trump and Brazilian President Bolsonaro, others were quick to point it out, linking it to immigration and ethnic minorities, such as the government of Viktor Orban in Hungary. Additionally, their responses differed on the way the government should address the problem. Many PRR argued that their mainstream party has not done enough to tackle the threats of the pandemic, and the same parties later on criticized the government implementing measures that unconstitutional and anti-democratic. For example, in the **Netherlands**, where the government had more lenient policies, the right opposition advocated for more strict controls, such as testing

and mandatory use of face masks. This exemplifies the distorted and ambiguous responses to economic crises, ranging from neoliberal to protectionist views, remaining **central** to their appeal.

However, all right-parties have a clear agenda on the solutions to the global pandemic and preventing another one, namely by not re-opening the borders, thev view globalization neoliberalism as the direct causes to the Covid-19 crisis. In doing so, they reinforce their far-right ideological opposition to globalization and the elites' failure to ensure national stability and economic sovereignty.

#### 2. ECONOMIC AMBIGUITY AND VOTER PRIORITIES

Despite the conventional expectations that economic issues foster the prosperity of PRR, as it may induce feelings of political dissatisfaction, it is argued that the relationship between these parties and the economic situation is more **nuanced**. It is true that almost all voters want economic prosperity, which implies that voting behaviour can be influenced economic conditions. However, it is important to take into consideration the issue salience, namely which issues they care about the most because it plays a crucial role in explaining why people vote the way they do. Moreover, issue ownership refers to the party that is perceived as more competent to



provide solutions to certain issues.

PRR parties traditionally owned the immigration issue, framing it as a cultural and national threat, thereby mobilising voters who view the issue as salient. However, they lack uniform economic policies and ideas, making them not seen as credible actors on matters. The views economic have been economic matters ambiguous populist right across parties, with them starting off with neoliberal economic ideologies, such as resisting tax increases. As a result, during crises when the economy becomes the primary concern, voters are more likely to turn to parties perceived to own the economic issue, rather than PRR. Nonetheless, the rise of the PRR can be primarily attributed to increasing salience of immigration issue, as these parties base their political agenda on antiimmigration policies, making them the issue owner. For the past decades, the increased focus on immigration has created an opening for PRR parties, who have a consistent view on noneconomic issues, arguing that immigration is the most pressing issue to be addressed. Therefore, they can appeal to people with different preferences, economic but who perceive immigration as the most important issue, increasing their ability to mobilise a wider range of voters.

# 3. ECONOMIC GRIEVANCES AND THE PRR VOTER BASE

Far-rights parties' primeral support disproportionately comes from manual workers and small businesses owners. These are the voters who feel economically and culturally despaired and are perceived as the main victims of globalisation. Manual workers view "losers" themselves as the deindustrialisation, due to educational technological expansion and development, leading to shrinkage in the manufacturing sector. Furthermore, business owners disadvantaged from globalization, as they are unable to compete with big corporations. What binds them is the perceived sense of loss of control and status.

While both of them have left-wing stances on socioeconomic issues, such as lower taxes, the right-wing appeals to them with cultural and identity-based values. While economic grievances provide a strong reason for manual workers and small business owners to vote for these parties, such voters also share policy preferences and ideological beliefs that align with the PRR platform. One key idea is their strong antiimmigration policies. These low-skilled workers and small businesses owners may view immigration as a direct threat to their livelihood, because of the perceived labour market competition and pressure on wages. As a result, immigration becomes not only a cultural



issue, associated with national identity, but also an economic issue for them, namely fear of job replacement.

Additionally, many of these voters hold authoritarian and nationalist ideologies, which align with those of the PRR. Therefore, the combination of economic grievances, cultural anxiety, and authoritarian values creates a strong foundation for the PRR's appeal.

#### CONCLUSION

To conclude, while the rise of PRR parties can be attributed to crises and economic downturns, their ambiguous views on socioeconomic issues makes them unattractive for voters who perceive economic issues as salient. These parties frame immigration as their primary, while capitalising on the economic feats of voters, particularly those who feel at a disadvantage due to globalization and deundustralisation, such as manual workers and small businesses owners. PRR parties use the combination of economic and cultural anxieties, such as economic inequality and perceived nationalistic values to resonate with their supporters, enabling them to grow influence in shaping the future discourse across countries.



#### REFERENCES

- **1.** Betz H-G, 'On the Persistence of Radical Right Populism in Europe: The Role of Grievances and Emotions' in Carlos García-Rivero (ed), Democracy Fatigue: An East European Epidemy (Amsterdam University Press 2023) 75–96 https://doi.org/10.1515/9789633866405-007.
- 2. Funke M and Trebesch C, 'Financial Crises and the Populist Right' (2017) 15(4) ifo DICE Report 6.
- **3.** Gidron N and Hall PA, The Politics of Social Status: Economic and Cultural Roots of the Populist Right' (2017) 68 British Journal of Sociology S57 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-4446.12319">https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-4446.12319</a>.
- **4.** Han KJ, 'Radical Right-Wing Parties' Position Blurring on the Economy' in Rationality of Irrationality: Political Determinants and Effects of Party Position Blurring (University of Michigan Press 2022) 113–137 <a href="http://www.istor.org/stable/10.3998/mpub.11989496.11">http://www.istor.org/stable/10.3998/mpub.11989496.11</a>.
- **5.**O'Connor N, 'Three Connections between Rising Economic Inequality and the Rise of Populism' (2017) 28 Irish Studies in International Affairs 29 <a href="https://doi.org/10.3318/isia.2017.28.5">https://doi.org/10.3318/isia.2017.28.5</a>.
- **6.** Rydgren J, 'The Sociology of the Radical Right' (2007) 33 Annual Review of Sociologyhttps://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.33.040406.131752.
- **7.** Sipma T, Lubbers M and Spierings N, 'Working Class Economic Insecurity and Voting for Radical Right and Radical Left Parties' (2023) 109 Social Science Research 102778 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2022.102778">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2022.102778</a>.
- **8.** Sipma T and Berning CC, 'Economic Conditions and Populist Radical Right Voting: The Role of Issue Salience' (2021) 74 Electoral Studies 102416 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2021.102416">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.electstud.2021.102416</a>.
- **9.** Wondreys J and Mudde C, 'Victims of the Pandemic? European Far-Right Parties and COVID-19' (2022) 50(1) Nationalities Papers 86 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2020.93">https://doi.org/10.1017/nps.2020.93</a>.



#### **IMPACT ON DOMESTIC ECONOMIES**

WHAT ARE THE CONSEQUENCES OF FAR-RIGHT ECONOMIC POLICIES?

By Patricia Meka

#### **ABSTRACT**

Donald Trump's re-election as the US president in 2024 has **shaken** the global political landscape, with immense shockwaves throughout the world's economy and society. It marks another "triumph" for **far-right political ideologies**, which have significantly influenced domestic economic policy in various nations, including Italy, Poland, Hungary, India, and Brazil. Such movements and policies promote nationalism, economic protectionism, an anti-immigrant approach, social welfare cuts, and institutional disbelief. The article analyses and tries to shed light on the expected consequences of such far-right economic policies on domestic economies, also depicting the potential long-term effects on employment, social safety nets, and income inequality under far-right governance. The article finds that although far-right policies may serve as a prompt "answer" to **public discontent and economic anxiety**, they repeatedly lead to long-term adverse effects, including reduced competitiveness, institutional instability, labour shortages, and heightened inequality.

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

The end of the 20th century and the beginning of the 21st century have both witnessed a **surge** in far-right political movements across many countries, especially in Europe and Western democracies. Practically, populist radical right parties have been a **permanent** feature of Western European politics since the 1980s.

Typically, from the beginning of the twenty-first century, populist radical right parties **spread** like wildfire and became key political players in many European countries, gaining representation in local governments, national parliaments, and the European Parliament. The world economy has recently witnessed a growing shift toward protectionism and



economic nationalism. From Brexit to Trump's "Make America Great Again" doctrine, such "tectonic" shifts reflect concerns about industrial deeper competitiveness, job security, economic sovereignty. Along with the UK and the USA, several other countries have also adopted these strategies to reassert control over domestic markets protecting key industries prioritizing national welfare amid economic globalization. Although such policies may achieve immediate goals, such reindustrialization, as protection, strategic economic autonomy, and sustainable industrial and economic growth, they raise numerous concerns about efficiency, competitiveness, and long-term sustainability.

It is apparent that, nowadays, far right and populist parties have scored substantial political results. This trend extends beyond the European level, with populist parties positioned in the top three political forces in one-third of European countries. They have formed governments and are currently the top political movements in Hungary and Italy. Their success is often attributed to economic and financial crises. In practical terms, the 2008 Eurozone crisis is an obvious source of blame for this phenomenon; a large body of suggests that economic literature malaise prompts support for far-right But economic and financial parties. crises alone are not the only cause for the rise of far-right political movements;

economic globalization has created "losers" in domestic labour markets, laying the groundwork for backlash. Specifically, populist effects globalization, disruptive of particularly in labour markets, have led to job losses in manufacturing sectors. In the case of EU countries and the USA, the lasting economic decline of local labour markets, due import to competition, contributed to a cultural backlash of rising nationalism and support for right-wing parties' antiimmigration stances. In this regard, farcapitalize right policies discontent offering by seemingly "simple" solutions to complex economic problems.

Most parties with robust anti-immigrant platforms in Europe are members of the far-right party family. Often rooted in anti-globalist, nationalist, and antiimmigrant rhetoric, they have increasingly influenced their country's government policy. Although such a political and governing mindset is part of a heated and ongoing debate on the domestic and international stage, it is causing long-term economic and social ramifications, domestically and globally. In technical terms, these (far-right) movements often emphasize national sovereignty and advocate for reduced government spending and taxation. They support protectionism over free trade and encourage deregulation at the expense of environmental and institutional safeguards. Additionally, far-right policies often claim to protect national interests, revive domestic



fiscal industries. and reduce dependency, typically by employing antiimmigrant platforms and stances. However, historical and current consequences for domestic economic systems are quite complex and multifaceted.

# 2. HOW DO PROTECTIONIST MEASURES AND NATIONALISTIC POLICIES AFFECT DOMESTIC MARKETS?

Historically, the world economy and international trade developed slightly away from free trade principles during the capitalist era, even when free trade champions like Adam Smith and Ricardo promoted *laissez-faire* and free trade as the most efficient way to allocate resources, maximize output, and raise living standards. Although Britain and the USA have long been viewed as champions of free trade, their historical economic trajectories and those of nowdeveloped countries do not reflect such reality. These nations (chiefly countries) developed employed protectionist tools during their own industrialization and only embraced free trade after achieving global competitiveness. During the 19th century, both the United States and Germany implemented early protectionist industrial policies that

played a crucial role in fostering their domestic manufacturing sectors, which later emerged as global leaders. Additionally, according to Rodrik (2011), while free trade can increase growth and welfare, its benefits tend to accrue only when certain conditions are satisfied; therefore, countries like the United States, leading European nations, and successful East Asian economies industrialized behind a range of trade and non-trade barriers.

Protectionist economic policies may include tariffs, import quotas, local industry subsidies, and foreign ownership restrictions. The discussion about how protectionist measures and nationalistic policies affect domestic markets may be summarized in two directions: (1) positive and (2) adverse effects.

Regarding the positive effects, the protectionist measures and nationalistic policies may help in:

- Safeguarding emerging industries from premature competition. Governments can provide space for these sectors to mature, innovate, scale up through tariffs, and subsidies, and quotas. South Korea and Japan, for instance, used trade barriers in the mid-20th century to foster strong domestic manufacturing sectors.
- Protecting jobs and employment in sensitive sectors. In the US, steel tariffs have occasionally been used



to preserve jobs in the domestic steel industry. Similarly, agricultural subsidies in the European Union aim to support rural livelihoods and food security. Recently, Trump's "America First" doctrine has imposed a 25% tariff on imports of automobiles and certain automobile parts to revive the US auto industry and "restore fairness" in these trade relations through tariff equalization.

 Promoting national security and domestic production, reducing reliance on foreign firms. Nationalistic policies such as "Buy American" or India's "Atma Nirbhar Bharat" emphasize strengthening local industries, with the aim of national resilience. boosting especially in sectors critical to public safety, like pharmaceuticals or defense. The key rationale here is to ensure self-sufficiency in critical sectors, like defense, aerospace, and technology. An industrialized nation can gain a comparative advantage in crucial industries by implementing protective regulations. Also, this nation may temporarily enact taxes and subsidies in that direction, which improves future growth opportunities, specifically when important economic sectors are actively supported.

As for the adverse protectionist measures' negative effects, the following may be mentioned:

 Market inefficiencies. By providing protection from global competition,

- domestic firms gain an unfair competitive edge, chiefly in the domestic market, thus leading to fewer incentives for innovation, cost and reductions. quality improvement. Less competitive industries are less innovative, and less innovative industries are less productive. Tariffs probably weaken the incentives to innovate and come up with streamlined processes that keep companies on their toes and productivity high. Over time, this results in stagnant productivity and higher prices
- International retaliation. Specifically, in 2018, Trump's "America First" policy led to tariffs on Chinese steel and aluminium, prompting retaliatory tariffs and supply chain disruptions. The 2018–2019 U.S.– China trade war produced tens of billions in tariffs exchanged between the two nations, disrupting global supply chains and harming exportoriented industries on both sides.
- Higher prices and reduced product variety for consumers. Tariffs affect consumers in two main ways. First, they increase the cost of what they buy when the added cost, which companies pay as a tax to the federal government, gets passed on to consumers. Second, they might reduce the range of products available by making some imports unprofitable. In the long run, this reduces consumer welfare and can even contribute to higher inflation. Such measures mostly affect



lower-income households, as they spend a greater portion of their income on goods whose prices rise due to tariffs.

- Investment priorities' distortion.
  Rather than channelling resources into competitive and high-growth sectors, governments may overinvest in politically favoured but uncompetitive industries, resulting in waste and inefficiency.
- Barriers towards foreign investments. Restrictions on foreign ownership or regulatory barriers may discourage international investors by reducing capital inflows and technology transfer. Although protection policies aim to retain control over strategic sectors, the result can be slower economic growth and reduced integration into global value chains.

#### 3. POTENTIAL LONG-TERM EFFECTS ON EMPLOYMENT, SOCIAL SAFETY NETS, AND INCOME INEQUALITY UNDER FAR-RIGHT GOVERNANCE.

Ву prioritizing nationalist and protectionist economic agendas, farright policies potentially worsen inequality, weaken social welfare, and adversely affect labour markets. Although such policies may serve as a prompt "answer" to public discontent and economic anxiety, they repeatedly

lead to long-term adverse effects, including reduced competitiveness, institutional instability, labour shortages, and heightened inequality.

#### 3.1 EFFECTS ON EMPLOYMENT

The far-right policies' emphasis on immigration control may have unintended labour market consequences. Even if the growth in support for these parties is primarily driven by their anti-immigrant platforms, they may use their leverage to promote and implement policies in these other areas as well—and all of them have the potential to affect inequality between immigrants and citizens and also between other segments of society, for example, along gender or employment dimensions. It is a proven fact that contributes immigration generally positively to labour markets by filling labour shortages, diversifying skill sets, and increasing tax revenues. Far-right parties tend to portray immigration as a threat to national cohesion, security, and the living of their country's citizens. Far-right policies argue that immigrants compete for (primarily low-skilled) jobs with native citizens, they are a burden for public services, pose security and problems, etc., crime and implementation of such policies in practice will, unavoidably, lead to labour shortages, particularly in aging societies like the USA and the EU. Such a radical approach, faced with insufficient inflows of working-age migrants, may challenge the economies of developed/rich



countries with continuously declining labour force participation and reduced innovation. This will threaten their long-term economic sustainability.

#### 3.2 EFFECTS ON SOCIAL SAFETY NETS

When it comes to social safety nets, farright policies and political parties favour a smaller government and support an overall **reduced welfare** spending healthcare, program, and pensions. Such measures are justified as aiming to reduce various deficits. Especially in Europe, populist radical right parties combine nativism and populism in their economic agenda of welfare chauvinism and their foreign policy agenda of Euroscepticism. Welfare chauvinism results in a dualistic welfare system where native populations are prioritized, and immigrants face tighter eligibility criteria or outright exclusion. Following Brexit, the United Kingdom witnessed various reforms welfare enacted by Conservative-led governments. Such reforms included significant reductions in universal credit and housing benefits, which have excessively affected lowincome and marginalized populations, leading to heightened levels of food insecurity and homelessness.

The erosion and persistent weakening of social safety nets, under far-right policies, can also compromise public health, education quality, and labour productivity.

In this regard, the reduced investments in the healthcare system and education sector limit human capital development, by impeding economic mobility and increasing the burden on charitable and non-governmental sectors.

### 3.3 INCREASING INCOME INEQUALITY

Under far-right economic governance, income inequality typically increases due to the cumulative impact of regressive tax policies, cuts to social spending, and deregulation of labour markets. Far-right policies primarily advantage wealthier individuals and corporations while diminishing the economic stability of lower- and middleincome families. The first Trump administration's tax cuts in 2017 primarily benefited large corporations and high-income earners, while offering limited relief to middle- and low-income households. Therefore, tax cuts have led to an increase in income inequality. The wealthiest individuals became wealthier while poorer individuals struggled and faced reduced access to essential services and benefits. The increasing income inequality fuels potential social unrest and political instability, which have apparent ramifications on investments and confidence. consumer lt also complicates the whole macroeconomic environment and inhibits sustainable growth.



#### 4. CONCLUSION

Protectionist and far-right policies often produce complex and contradictory effects on domestic markets. Although they may provide short-term support and evident results for domestic by promising industries, national economic revitalization and responding to factual socio-political pressures, their implications long-term and consequences may include reduced economic inefficiencies, strained labour markets, consumer welfare, inequality diminished exacerbation, global competitiveness, and less innovation. Policymakers and governments must seek to balance the need for economic sovereignty with the benefits of global integration and globalization by crafting policies that stay away from reactive nationalism and protect vulnerable sectors without compromising country's overall economic drive.



#### REFERENCES

- 1. The Far-Right Movements in EU Member States and Their Influence on the Economy' (Newsletter European, 3 July 2023) <a href="https://www.newslettereuropean.eu/the-far-right-movements-in-eu-member-states-and-their-influence-on-the-economy/">https://www.newslettereuropean.eu/the-far-right-movements-in-eu-member-states-and-their-influence-on-the-economy/</a> accessed 23 April 2025.
- 2.Aktas M, The rise of populist radical right parties in Europe' (2024) 39(6) *International Sociology* 591 <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/02685809241297547">https://doi.org/10.1177/02685809241297547</a>.
- **3.** Arzheimer K and Berning CC, 'How the Alternative for Germany (AfD) and their voters veered to the radical right, 2013–2017' (2019) 60 *Electoral Studies* 102040.
- **4.** Autor D, Dorn D and Hanson G, *The China Shock: Learning from Labor Market Adjustment to Large Changes in Trade* (National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No 21906, 2020).
- **5.**Bown CP, *The 2018 US-China Trade Conflict After Forty Years of Special Protection* (Peterson Institute for International Economics 2019) <a href="https://www.piie.com">https://www.piie.com</a>.
- **6.**Bown CP, *The 2018 US-China Trade Conflict After Forty Years of Special Protection* (Peterson Institute for International Economics 2019) <a href="https://www.piie.com">https://www.piie.com</a> accessed 24 April 2025.
- 7. Chang H-J, Kicking Away the Ladder: Development Strategy in Historical Perspective (Anthem Press 2002).
- **8.** Colantone I and Stanig P, The Trade Origins of Economic Nationalism: Import Competition and Voting Behavior in Western Europe' (2018) 62 Comparative Political Studies 975.
- **9.**CSIS, 'Stacking the Effect: Trump Administration's Auto Tariffs' (2025) <a href="https://www.csis.org/analysis/stacking-effect-trump-administrations-auto-tariffs">https://www.csis.org/analysis/stacking-effect-trump-administrations-auto-tariffs</a> accessed 24 April 2025.
- 10. Focus Economics, 'Effects of Trade Protectionism on Economy' (2025) <a href="https://www.focus-economics.com/blog/effects-of-trade-protectionism-on-economy/#:~:text=These%20measures%20are%20often%20implemented,consumer%20prices%2C%20and%20trade%20disputes">https://www.focus-economy/#:~:text=These%20measures%20are%20often%20implemented,consumer%20prices%2C%20and%20trade%20disputes</a> accessed 24 April 2025.
- **11.** Gidron N and Hall PA, 'The Politics of Social Status: Economic and Cultural Roots of the Populist Right' (2017) 68(S1) *The British Journal of Sociology* S57.
- 12. Harrison M, One from the Many: The Global Economy Since 1850 (Cambridge University Press 2024).
- 13. Institute for Fiscal Studies, *Immigration and Inequality: The Role of Politics and Policies IFS Deaton Review of Inequalities* (May 2023) <a href="https://ifs.org.uk/inequality/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Immigration-and-inequality-the-role-of-politics-and-policies-IFS-Deaton-Review-of-Inequalities.pdf">https://ifs.org.uk/inequality/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Immigration-and-inequality-the-role-of-politics-and-policies-IFS-Deaton-Review-of-Inequalities.pdf</a> accessed 23 April 2025.
- **14.**Jan De Koster, Peter Achterberg and Dick Houtman, 'Welfare State Support and Welfare Chauvinism in the Netherlands' (2013) *Acta Politica* 3 48(1)
- 15. Krugman P, 'Is Free Trade Passé?' (1987) Journal of Economic Perspectives 1(2), 131-144.
- 16. Mudde C and Rovira Kaltwasser C, Populism: A Very Short Introduction (Oxford University Press 2017).
- 17. Patrick R, The Politics of Poverty: Policy-Making and the British Welfare State (Policy Press 2022).
- 18. Peri G, 'Immigrants, Productivity, and Labor Markets' (2016) 30(4) Journal of Economic Perspectives 3.
- 19. Ricardo D, On the Principles of Political Economy and Taxation (John Murray 1817)
- 20. Rodrik D, Straight Talk on Trade: Ideas for a Sane World Economy (Princeton University Press 2018).
- 21. Rodrik D, The Globalization Paradox: Democracy and the Future of the World Economy (W W Norton 2011).
- **22.** Russell A, 'How Could Tariffs Affect Consumers, Business and the Economy?' (UC Davis Magazine, 18 February 2025) <a href="https://www.ucdavis.edu/magazine/how-could-tariffs-affect-consumers-business-and-economy">https://www.ucdavis.edu/magazine/how-could-tariffs-affect-consumers-business-and-economy</a> accessed 25 April 2025.
- 23. Smith A, An Inquiry into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations (W Strahan and T Cadell 1776)
- 24. Stuckler D and Basu S, The Body Economic: Why Austerity Kills (Basic Books 2013).
- **25.** 'The Impact of Protectionist Policies on Global Trade' (2023) <a href="https://ijirl.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/THE-IMPACT-OF-PROTECTIONIST-POLICIES-ON-GLOBAL-TRADE.pdf">https://ijirl.com/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/THE-IMPACT-OF-PROTECTIONIST-POLICIES-ON-GLOBAL-TRADE.pdf</a> accessed 24 April 2025.
- 26. Vlandas T and Halikiopoulou D, Why Far Right Parties Do Well at Times of Crisis: The Role of Labour Market Institutions (ETUI Research Paper Working Paper 2016.07, 19 October 2016) <a href="https://ssrn.com/abstract=2854926">https://ssrn.com/abstract=2854926</a> accessed 23 April 2025.